
Notional Principal Contracts

Notice 2001–44

I.  PURPOSE

The IRS and the Treasury Department
are soliciting comments on the appropri-

ate method for the inclusion into income
or deduction of contingent nonperiodic
payments made pursuant to a notional
principal contract and the treatment of
such inclusions or deductions.

II.  BACKGROUND

A. In General
Section 1.446–3 of the Income Tax

Regulations provides rules on the timing
of inclusion of income and deductions for
amounts paid or received pursuant to no-
tional principal contracts. T.D. 8491,
1993–2 C.B. 215.  The regulations define
a notional principal contract (“a NPC”) as
a “financial instrument that provides for
the payment of amounts by one party to
another at specified intervals calculated
by reference to a specified index upon a
notional principal amount, in exchange
for specified consideration or a promise to
pay similar amounts.”  Section 1.446–
3(c)(1)(i).  Payments made pursuant to
NPCs are divided into three categories
(periodic, nonperiodic, and termination
payments), and the regulations provide
separate timing regimes for each.  How-
ever, no guidance is provided in the regu-
lations for the timing of inclusion or de-
duction of contingent nonperiodic
payments made under NPCs.  In addition,
neither § 1.446–3 nor any other section
provides specific rules governing the
character of the various types of payments
that could be made pursuant to a NPC.

The lack of comprehensive guidance in
this area of the law has created significant
uncertainty for taxpayers.  For some,  this
uncertainty adds a considerable burden to
the tax compliance process, and may dis-
courage certain taxpayers from entering
into NPCs.  Other taxpayers welcome the
ability to pick and choose among various
tax law theories as to the character and
timing of NPC payments, but this can
lead to a whipsaw of the government.
Both result in lack of confidence in the
tax system, and inefficiencies in the capi-
tal markets.

The IRS and Treasury have reviewed
several methods for including into income
or deducting contingent nonperiodic pay-
ments made pursuant to NPCs.  In evalu-
ating each method, the IRS and Treasury
have considered the extent to which it re-
flects certain fundamental tax policy prin-
ciples.  These policy principles include:
whether the method provides sufficient

certainty as to the amount and timing of
inclusions or deductions (certainty/clar-
ity); whether the method is complex, and
the compliance and administrability bur-
den created by that complexity (adminis-
trability); whether the method creates or
increases inconsistencies in the tax treat-
ment of financial instruments with similar
economic characteristics (neutrality);
whether the method creates or increases
inconsistencies in the tax treatment of dif-
ferent taxpayers entering into the same in-
struments (symmetry); whether the
method accurately reflects the accretion
or reduction in economic wealth in the pe-
riod in which the taxpayer is measuring
the tax consequence of being a party to
the NPC (economic accuracy); and
whether the method is flexible enough to
readily accommodate new financial
arrangements (flexibility).  It is clear that
these principles are frequently in conflict,
and there is no method of accounting that
would satisfy all the criteria.  However,
the examination of an accounting method
in the light of these principles can high-
light the strengths and weaknesses of the
method and inform the rulemaking
process.

The methods the IRS and Treasury are
considering for the inclusion into income
or deduction of contingent nonperiodic
payments made pursuant to NPCs are de-
scribed below under the following head-
ings:  the Noncontingent Swap Method;
the Full Allocation Method; the Modified
Full Allocation Method; and the Mark-to-
Market Method.  The IRS and Treasury
are seeking comments on the relative
merits of each of these methods, as well
as suggestions as to other methods that
may be superior to these methods with re-
spect to the fundamental tax policy princi-
ples listed above.  The IRS and Treasury
are interested in what authority taxpayers
believe exists for mandating any and each
of these methods.

Although this notice is addressing the
timing issues regarding NPCs with a con-
tingent component, the IRS and Treasury
are aware that there must be some coordi-
nation between the existing NPC rules
and any new applicable rules.  The IRS
and Treasury are interested in comments
on the need to revise the current rules for
NPCs and related instruments if new rules
for contingent NPCs are introduced.  The
IRS and Treasury are also interested in
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whether taxpayers believe it is necessary
to develop rules on a much wider range of
instruments before any kind of rule is is-
sued with respect to contingent NPCs,
which are only one specific type of instru-
ment, i.e., whether the proliferation of in-
dividualized rules is more harmful than
helpful in this area.

The IRS and Treasury are interested in
comments from taxpayers as to the appro-
priateness of special, simplified rules for
short-term or standardized contracts, and
what form the simplified rules should
take.  If taxpayers suggest that a simpli-
fied rule should be provided for certain
contracts, the IRS and Treasury are inter-
ested in what kind of test should be used
to determine whether the simplified rule
applies.

In addition to reviewing methods for
the timing of income and expense with re-
spect to contingent nonperiodic pay-
ments, the IRS and Treasury are consider-
ing what the character should be for all
types of payments made pursuant to
NPCs.  In the current tax law, the distinc-
tion between capital gain and ordinary in-
come is significant in two ways.  First,
taxpayers cannot offset capital losses
against ordinary income (with a small ex-
ception for individuals).  One policy rea-
son for the rule against offsetting of capi-
tal losses against ordinary income is that
taxpayers are able to choose the timing of
their sales or exchanges of capital assets
much more easily than the timing of their
ordinary income or loss (“cherry pick-
ing”).  They could, therefore, sell their
loss assets at a time when they are expect-
ing large amounts of ordinary income
while deferring recognition on their gain
assets.  Second, for individuals, long-term
capital gains are taxed at lower rates than
ordinary income.

In determining whether particular pay-
ments made pursuant to a NPC should
most appropriately be characterized as
capital or as ordinary, attention should be
given to the goals of minimizing cherry
picking of character results and consistent
application of the policy rationale for the
current capital gains preference.  In addi-
tion, in the financial products area, it is
particularly important to pay attention to
the neutrality principle, i.e., consistent
treatment of different instruments with
similar economic characteristics.  There is
almost limitless flexibility in the design of

derivatives, and tax rules that provide for
differences in tax treatment that do not re-
flect economic differences may produce
inappropriate tax consequences.  For ex-
ample, some taxpayers are permitted to
treat certain payments received pursuant
to forward and option contracts as capital.
If these taxpayers entered into NPCs with
the same economic characteristics as the
options or forwards contracts, but did not
receive the same tax character treatment,
tax-advantaged products might develop to
arbitrage the tax differences between the
various instruments.  The particular prob-
lem the IRS and Treasury face with regard
to neutrality is that the existing rules for
various financial instruments are so in-
consistent with each other, that it is diffi-
cult to decide, when developing rules for
new instruments that can mimic many
types of instruments, which set of existing
rules should be followed.  The IRS and
Treasury are interested in comments on
how the neutrality principle can best be
given consistent effect for complex finan-
cial instruments.

The IRS and Treasury invite comments
on the appropriate policy considerations
for making character designations for
NPC payments, as well as the application
of those principles illustrated by the ex-
amples in the notice.  The IRS and Trea-
sury also seek comments on:  the author-
ity governing the character of NPC
payments and whether and what legisla-
tive change may be necessary to rational-
ize the rules.

The IRS and Treasury are aware that
the definition of NPC as provided in
§ 1.446–3 covers only one class of the
possible notional principal contracts that
are transacted in the marketplace.  For ex-
ample, a contract that provides for a sin-
gle payment at maturity based on some
notional amount and specified index may
not be covered by the definition because
there are no “payments” made at “speci-
fied intervals.”  Such a contract is some-
times called a “bullet swap.”  There may
be little difference in economics between
a NPC as defined in § 1.446–3 and a se-
ries of bullet swaps, yet the payments
made under one are covered by the regu-
lation, whereas the payments under the
other may not.  The IRS and Treasury
seek comments on how the tax accounting
methods described in this notice, or other
methods, could be made applicable to a

broader group of contracts that serve sim-
ilar purposes as NPCs.  The IRS and Trea-
sury also seek comments on the appropri-
ate character of payments made pursuant
to contracts similar to NPCs.

A. Methods for Determining the
Timing of Payments under NPCs

1.  The Noncontingent Swap Method

a.  Timing.  The noncontingent swap
(“NCS”) method provides an approach to
accruing contingent payments made pur-
suant to a NPC.  The method provides tech-
niques for taxpayers to convert the contin-
gent nonperiodic payment provided for in
the NPC into a noncontingent periodic
amount.  The method would provide rules
for creating a payment schedule that
spreads the recognition of income or deduc-
tion of this noncontingent amount over the
life of the NPC on a constant yield basis.

b. Illustration.  This method is illus-
trated using the following example of a
simple equity swap contract, on a notional
amount of 100 shares of XYZ stock, en-
tered into on January 1, 2001, between A
and B with the following terms:

A pays B:
Every six months until expiration – any dividend

payments to the holder of one share of XYZ times
100.

At expiration, December 31, 2002 – any appreci-
ation in a share of XYZ since contract inception
times 100.

B pays A:
Every six months until expiration – 7.00% (an-

nual rate) of notional amount at inception.
At expiration, December 31, 2002 – any depreci-

ation in a share of XYZ since contract inception
times 100.

The contingent payment is equal to the
appreciation or depreciation in the value
of a share during the period between the
inception and expiration of the contract,
multiplied by 100 shares.  The payments
are netted, and only the net amounts are
transferred.  The net payments can flow
from either A to B or from B to A.

Under the NCS method, the cost of
hedging the exposure to the contingent
NPC payment is used as a proxy for the
contingent payment itself.  The cost of
hedging the contingent payment under the
NPC is the current price of a portfolio of
financial assets that, if liquidated on De-
cember 31, 2002, will exactly cover the
cost of the contingent payment.  This ap-
proach has been chosen because if a party
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to a contingent NPC assumed the hedging
cost, both counterparties would be in the
same position as if the contingent future
obligation were actually paid.  This hedg-
ing cost is therefore deemed to be paid, for
example, by A to B, in satisfaction of the
contingent obligation (for purposes of
making calculations under the NCS
method).  The NCS method then provides
a mechanism for amortizing this deemed
payment by A to B into B’s income
throughout the life of the swap.  It should
be noted that the hedge transaction need
not be entered into by either A or B.  The
deemed hedge merely provides a compu-
tational mechanism for converting the
contingent payment into a fixed payment.
Further details regarding this illustration,
with computations of the hedging cost and
the amounts of deductions and income in-
clusions, are provided in the Appendix.

c.  Policy Considerations.  The NCS
method has the policy advantage of being
certain and clear in many cases.  It de-
pends, however, on the ability to establish
the cost of hedging the contingent pay-
ment exposures using forward pricing
analysis.  The methodology may be diffi-
cult to administer and apply in other cases
because of the subjectivity in pricing for-
ward contracts where there is no active
market.  This problem may be partially
overcome by requiring appropriate record
keeping and information reporting.  The
NCS method provides relative neutrality
of tax treatment compared to contingent
debt, but does not provide neutrality of
tax treatment as compared to forwards
and options, or as compared to ownership
of the underlying equity (in the example
of an equity NPC).  Given that for many
NPCs, at least one counterparty is on a
mark-to-market method of accounting
with respect to the NPC under § 475 of
the Internal Revenue Code, in many cases
there would be asymmetry of tax treat-
ment between counterparties.  The NCS
method does not accurately reflect the
change in economic position over time of
either counterparty as a result of being a
party to the NPC, because the schedule
that determines inclusions and deductions
is fixed at the outset and, in the simplest
description of the method, does not
change with market conditions.  Finally, it
is unclear how flexible the method is in
accommodating variations in NPCs and
related instruments.

d.  Request for Comments.  
(i)  The IRS and Treasury request

comments on a number of aspects of this
method.  The amount of inclusions and
deductions under this method could sig-
nificantly diverge from market prices as
the swap runs its course.  The ability of
this method to meet the policy principles
outlined above may be reduced unless the
counterparties to the swap are required to
revise their payment schedules with
changes in market conditions.  The IRS
and Treasury invite comments on if and
when it would be appropriate to require
taxpayers to make such revisions to the
payment schedule (e.g., every three
years), or if the underlying index changes
a certain percentage from its level at the
inception of the contract, or both.  Com-
ments are also solicited on the treatment
of adjustments resulting from updated
projections.  For example, should adjust-
ments from updated projections be taken
into account in the year of the updated
projections or should they be spread over
the remaining term of the NPC? 

The IRS and Treasury are aware that the
more frequently payment schedules are re-
quired to be updated, the more the method
begins to resemble a mark-to-market
method.  We are seeking comments on the
relative effectiveness of the NCS method,
given the inaccuracies that are possible
when only one market observation is re-
quired at the inception of the contract, and
the fact that as the number of adjustments
to that initial observation is increased, the
benefits of using this technique (e.g., cer-
tainty of tax result) decline.

(ii)  The IRS and Treasury also re-
quest comments on the treatment of con-
tingent payments that are made prior to
their expected payment date, and how this
should be coordinated with the treatment
of revised payment schedules.

(iii)  The character of payments
generated by the NCS method is unclear
under current law.  The IRS and Treasury
are seeking comments on what the char-
acter of payments under the NCS method
would be under current law, both origi-
nally projected payments and any peri-
odic revisions (see (i), above).  In addi-
tion, comments are solicited on whether it
would be appropriate to change or clarify
the character rules, either statutorily or
through regulations, so that the various
policy goals can be achieved

(iv)  One commentator suggested
an interpretation of § 1234A that would
conform the character treatment of NPCs
with the character of the underlying posi-
tion or positions.  Comments would be
welcome on the desirability of this ap-
proach, including the authority for its
adoption under current law, and the feasi-
bility of administration.

(v)  More generally, comments are
invited on the problem of mismatching of
the character of payments and receipts
and on methods of avoiding or minimiz-
ing such mismatches.

2.  The Full Allocation Method

a.  Timing.  Under the full allocation
method, taxpayers would not include or
deduct any payment that is required to be
made under the NPC (periodic, nonperi-
odic, contingent, and noncontingent) until
the taxable year in which all contingen-
cies are resolved.  When the final contin-
gency is resolved, the parties would treat
all payments as made or received in the
year of the resolution of the contingency.

b.  Policy Considerations.  This
method has the policy advantages of being
certain, clear, and administrable.  The
method provides partial neutrality of tax
treatment compared to options and for-
wards, and compared to ownership of the
underlying equity, but does not provide
neutrality of tax treatment compared to
contingent debt.  There would be asymme-
try of tax treatment between the counter-
parties if only one party to the contingent
NPC were on a mark-to-market method of
accounting with respect to the NPC.  The
full allocation method does not reflect the
change in economic position over time of
either counterparty as a result of being a
party to the NPC, because all tax conse-
quences are postponed until the contract
matures, is terminated, etc.  This result is
particularly open for manipulation to the
extent taxpayers have the ability to termi-
nate a contract if it has decreased in value
but can retain the contract if it has in-
creased in value.  Finally, it would appear
that the method is flexible enough to ac-
commodate many financial instruments,
although it is unclear whether the method
would be appropriate for all forms of
NPCs and related contracts.

c.  Request for Comments.  The IRS
and Treasury request comments on a
number of aspects of this method:
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(i)  The IRS and Treasury are aware
that this method permits complete deferral
for taxpayers entering into NPCs with con-
tingent elements, in contrast to the accrual
method required for NPCs without such
contingent elements.  However, even
though the full allocation method would
create discontinuities between different
types of NPCs, it is somewhat consistent
with the treatment of both straight equity
and certain other derivatives, such as op-
tions and forward contracts, as noted
above.  The IRS and Treasury are soliciting
comments on whether the inconsistency be-
tween contingent and noncontingent NPCs
could be mitigated through the use of an
anti-abuse rule (and on what the nature and
scope of such an anti-abuse rule might be),
or whether a more global change in the
treatment of derivatives would be neces-
sary to overcome this problem.

(ii)  It is unclear how current law
would characterize the various payments
made pursuant to a contingent NPC under
the full allocation method.  Based on one
interpretation of § 1234A, it is possible
that taxpayers could elect the character of
their NPC payments by terminating their
NPC early or holding it until maturity.
Comments are solicited on how taxpayers
could be prevented from manipulating the
character of payments made pursuant to a
NPC under current law if the full alloca-
tion method is required.  Comments are
also solicited on whether and how a mod-
ification of current law could improve the
character treatment of payments made
pursuant to a contingent NPC under the
full allocation method. 

(iii)  The IRS and Treasury seek
comments on how the full allocation
method should apply when contingencies
under a NPC are resolved at a time other
than at the maturity of the contract.

3.  Modified Full Allocation Method

a.  Timing.  Under this method, each
party to a NPC would offset any noncon-
tingent payments made by that party in a
taxable year against any payments re-
ceived in that year with respect to the
NPC, but would not be able to claim a de-
duction if the amount received were less
than the amount paid out.  Any net deduc-
tions with respect to the NPC would be
deferred until all contingencies are re-
solved.  In effect, this method accords
with those tax principles that provide for

income to be recognized when received
and deductions to be deferred until all
contingencies with respect to that deduc-
tion are resolved.  However, this method
modifies the effects of these principles by
first determining income on an annual net
basis. 

b. Policy Considerations.  This
method has the advantages of being cer-
tain and clear, and being relatively easy to
administer.  However, the method does
not provide for neutrality of tax treatment
with respect to any financial instrument or
combination of instruments that have eco-
nomic characteristics similar to a contin-
gent NPC.  The method does not accu-
rately reflect the change in economic
position over time of a counterparty sub-
ject to the method because of the differing
treatment of net receipts and payments
under the NPC.  In addition, there would
be asymmetry of tax treatment of the
counterparties to the NPC if one of the
parties were subject to the mark-to-mar-
ket method of accounting with respect to
the NPC.  Finally, it is unclear how flexi-
ble the method would be in accommodat-
ing variations in NPCs and related instru-
ments.

c.  Request for Comments.  The IRS
and Treasury request comments on a
number of aspects of this method:

(i)  The IRS and Treasury are
aware that the modified full allocation
method may result in mismatching of in-
come and deductions.  This is because in-
come from the NPC would be recognized
when received while deductions would be
deferred until all contingencies are re-
solved.  The IRS and Treasury are seeking
assistance in developing rules to ensure
that the asymmetrical treatment of the in-
come and deductions under this method
does not lead to undesirable consequences
for either taxpayers or the government.

(ii)  It is unclear how the payments
made pursuant to a NPC would be charac-
terized under the modified full allocation
method.  It is possible that application of
current law to the modified full allocation
method could result in differences in char-
acter for current inclusions and for gains or
losses on final settlement of the NPC.  For
example, a taxpayer may be taxable cur-
rently on net receipts as ordinary income
but have an offsetting capital loss subject
to loss limitations on the final settlement of
the NPC.  Mismatches of timing and char-

acter could be reduced if deductions were
permitted in years before the resolution of
all contingencies, in a manner similar to
the treatment of unreversed inclusions
under § 1296(a)(2).  The IRS and Treasury
request comments on ways to avoid this
mismatching of character, and whether a
regime similar to that used under 
§ 1296(a)(2) would be administratively
burdensome to implement.

(iii)  The IRS and Treasury seek
comments on how the modified full alloca-
tion method should apply when contingen-
cies under a NPC are resolved at a time
other than at the maturity of the contract.

4.  Mark-to-Market Method

a.  Timing.  Under this method, tax-
payers would mark their NPCs to market
and recognize gain or loss at year end, or
when the contract is terminated, assigned,
etc.

b.  Policy Considerations.  The
mark-to-market method has the advan-
tages of being certain and clear with re-
spect to timing and character.  It would
likely, however, be difficult to administer
for non-exchange traded instruments to
the extent that there is no consensus on
the fair market value of the NPC.  This
problem may be partially overcome by re-
quiring appropriate record keeping and
information reporting.  The mark-to-mar-
ket method does not provide neutrality of
tax treatment compared to almost any fi-
nancial instrument or combination of in-
struments or compared to the underlying
property.  It would, however, provide eq-
uitable tax treatment between counterpar-
ties.  The mark-to-market method accu-
rately reflects the change in economic
position over time of both counterparties
as a result of being a party to the NPC, to
the extent that the mark is accurate.  Fi-
nally, the mark-to-market method is the
most flexible of the methods, as it is con-
strained only by the ability to provide a
consistent system for measuring the mar-
ket value of instruments.

c.  Request for Comments.  The IRS
and Treasury request comments on a
number of aspects of this method:

(i)  The IRS and Treasury are in-
terested in comments generally on the
benefits and burdens of imposing a mark-
to-market regime.

(ii)  The IRS and Treasury are in-
terested in what the character of a gain or
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loss on a mark would be under current
law, and how the law may be modified to
ensure appropriate characterization of the
mark, based on policy principles.

(iii)  The IRS and Treasury are in-
terested in comments on what authority
taxpayers believe exists to mandate a
mark-to-market regime for NPCs.  We are
also requesting comments on whether this
regime should be made elective if another
regime is used as the primary regime.

(iv)  The IRS and Treasury seek
comments on how to ensure that the values
taxpayers use as market values are truly re-
lated to the market, and are not subject to
consistently biased manipulation by tax-
payers.  It appears that substantial invest-
ment has been made by the financial com-
munity into technology that enables a
regular mark-to-market of many types of
derivatives.1 The IRS and Treasury are re-
questing comments on how a valuation
regime could be developed to ensure some
consistency by a single taxpayer with dif-
ferent NPCs, and between taxpayers.

C.  Recordkeeping and Information
Reporting

The IRS and Treasury are seeking com-
ments on what kinds of record keeping
and information reporting would be nec-
essary for each and any of the methods of
accounting for contingent NPCs that
would enable the IRS to verify the inclu-
sions and deductions of counterparties to
contingent NPCs and minimize the com-
pliance burdens for taxpayers.  In particu-
lar, the IRS and Treasury are interested in
the following:

1.  Are there any special kinds of infor-
mation necessary for the IRS to obtain

from taxpayers in order  to verify their tax
return positions with respect to contingent
NPCs?

2.  If there are special kinds of informa-
tion relating to tax return positions for
contingent NPCs, how should that infor-
mation be made available to the IRS?  Is it
sufficient for taxpayers to keep detailed
books and records which an agent can re-
quest if necessary?  Or should specific in-
formation be required to be reported with
the tax return?  If the information is re-
ported with a tax return, what form should
the reporting take?

3.  Is there sufficient justification to re-
quire third party reporting with respect to
any of the methods of accounting for
NPCs, particularly for the NCS method
and the mark-to-market method?  Should
counterparties who are dealers be re-
quired to report their marks to nondealer
counterparties under the mark-to-market
method?

4.  If certain types of record keeping or
information reporting are recommended
in comments to the IRS and Treasury,
what would be the appropriate penalties
for failure to keep the required records or
provide the information?

III.  REQUEST FOR COMMENTS

Written comments are requested to be
submitted no later than November 20,
2001, to CC:FIP (Notice 2001–44), room
4300, Internal Revenue Service, POB
7604, Ben Franklin Station, Washington,
DC 20044.  Comments may be hand de-
livered between the hours of 8 a.m. and 5
p.m. to CC:FIP (Notice 2001–44),
Courier’s Desk, Internal Revenue Ser-
vice, 1111 Constitution Avenue NW,
Washington, DC.  Alternatively, taxpayers
may submit comments electronically via
the Internet by submitting comments di-
rectly to the IRS Internet site at
http://www.irs.gov/tax_regs/regslist.html.
All comments will be available for public
inspection and copying.  

DRAFTING INFORMATION 

The principal authors of this notice are:
Elizabeth Handler and Dale S. Collinson,
Office of Associate Chief Counsel (Finan-
cial Institutions and Products), Internal
Revenue Service; Viva Hammer, Office
of the Tax Legislative Counsel, Office of
Tax Policy, United States Department of
the Treasury; and Matthew J. Eichner, Of-

fice of Tax Analysis, Office of Tax Policy,
United States Department of the Treasury.
However, other personnel from the IRS
and Treasury Department participated in
its development.  For further information
regarding this notice contact Viva Ham-
mer at (202) 622-0869 or Dale Collinson
at (202) 622-3900 (not toll-free calls).

APPENDIX

The method described in Section
II.B.1.b. is illustrated using the following
example of a simple equity swap contract
on a notional amount of 100 shares of
XYZ stock, entered into on January 1,
2001, between A and B with the following
terms:

A pays B:
Every six months until expiration – any dividend

payments to the holder of one share of XYZ times
100.

At expiration, December 31, 2002 – any appreci-
ation in a share of XYZ since contract inception
times 100.

B pays A:
Every six months until expiration – 7.00% (an-

nual rate) of notional amount at inception.
At expiration, December 31, 2002 – any depreci-

ation in a share of XYZ since contract inception
times 100.

Assume that the market price of a share
of XYZ was $975 at the inception of the
contract, and the forward price for future
delivery of a share of XYZ was $1,062.
For computational purposes only, A is
deemed under the NCS method to have
hedged itself by entering into a forward
contract at the inception of the NPC for
the purchase of 100 shares of XYZ, in ex-
change for $106,200, on December 31,
2002.   In order to make the $106,200
payment, A would need to set aside at the
inception of the contract an amount that
equals the present value of $106,200, i.e.,
$92,547 (based on a 7% annual interest
rate compounded semiannually).

With this forward contract in place, A
would be able to make the required pay-
ment to party B.2 However, the arrange-
ment described thus far would involve A
committing more funds to building the
hedge than is absolutely necessary.  A is
required to pay B only the difference be-
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1 Much of the impetus for this has come from the
Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No.
133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and
Hedging Activities, as amended by Statement of
Financial Accounting Standards No. 138, which
requires that an entity recognize all derivatives as
either assets or liabilities in the statement of
financial position and measure those instruments at
fair value.  However, this is not the only source of
interest in technology to enable a regular marking of
derivatives. Treasury departments of many corp-
orations require a tool to assess the impact of
financial stress on their portfolios, and this requires
a mechanism for marking their securities in various
scenarios. In addition, in a different context entirely,
mutual funds must have some mechanism for
regularly assessing the value of their portfolios
(including derivatives) as they have to report a daily
net asset value.

2 The terms of the contract require B to make a
payment to A if the XYZ stock decreases in value.
Because forward pricing for investment property such
as corporate stock always assumes an increase in
price, the method would also assume at the outset that
the contingent payment would be made by A to B.



tween the price of the shares on December
31, 2002, and the price of the shares on
January 1, 2001, and not the entire value
of the shares on December 31, 2002.  For
example, suppose that the price of the 100
XYZ shares has risen to $110,000 by expi-
ration of the NPC.  If this happens, A
would be obligated to pay B $12,500.  A
would purchase the shares pursuant to the
forward contract for $106,200, sell them
for $110,000, and pay party B the $12,500
required under the terms of the swap.  The
remaining $97,500 in proceeds would be-
long to A.  This $97,500 (the market price
of the shares on January 1, 2001) would
always remain in A’s possession at matu-
rity no matter how the value of XYZ stock
changes through the life of the NPC.
Therefore, simply entering into a forward
contract for the purchase of the XYZ stock
is not an exact hedge for A’s commitment

under the swap contract.  To further refine
the hedge, A could borrow the present
value of $97,500, i.e., $84,966 on January
1, 2001.  Borrowing this amount would
mean that the cost of assembling the
hedge would be ($92,547 - $84,966), or
$7,582.

The net cash flow from these two trans-
actions - purchasing the forward contract
and borrowing the present value of the
current price of the 100 shares - would al-
ways enable A to exactly make the pay-
ment due to B under the NPC on Decem-
ber 31, 2002, no less and no more.  If the
share price rises to $1,000 by December
31, 2002, A would sell the stock delivered
in satisfaction of the forward contract for
$100,000, pay $2,500 to B and repay the
loan with the remaining $97,500.  If, in-
stead, the price were to fall to $935 by
December 31, 2002, A would actually re-

ceive $4,000 from B which, in combina-
tion with the proceeds from selling the
stock delivered under the forward con-
tract for $93,500, would allow A to repay
the loan balance of $97,500.

Once the present value of A’s deemed
hedge for the contingent payment is deter-
mined, this amount must be amortized
into B’s income.  This can be done by
deeming A to provide to B a zero coupon
bond with a present value of $7,582.
Such a bond has a face value, payable at
maturity, of $8,700 (assuming again an
annual rate of 7.00% and compounded
semiannually).

The original issue discount (OID) is
found by multiplying the present value of
the bond at the beginning of each six
month period by the periodic rate,
7.00%/2 or 3.50%:
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Period Ending OID Present Value of Bond
(at end of period)

6/30/01 $265 [= $7,582 * 3.50%] $7,847 [= $7,582 + $265]

12/31/01 $275 [= $7,847 * 3.50%] $8,122 [= $7,847 + $275]

6/30/02 $284 $8,406

12/31/02 $294 $8,700

Note that the total OID sums to $1,118, precisely the difference between the present value of the bond ($7,582) and the face value of
the bond ($8,700).

This OID is the first component of income for each period; amortization of the principal of $7,582 is the other piece.  The follow-
ing table summarizes the annuity calculation:

Period Ending Payment Interest Principal Balance (end of period)

6/30/01 $2,064 $265 [= $7,582 x 3.5%] $1,799 [= $2,064 - $265 $5,783 [= $7,582 - $1,799]

12/31/01 $2,064 $202 $1,862 $3,921

6/30/02 $2,064 $137 $1,927 $1,994

12/31/02 $2,064 $120 $1,994 $0

The principal allocated to each period is then added to the OID to reach a total income allocation for the period.  This would
become the “payment schedule” which determines the tax inclusions required for B through the life of the contingent NPC.

Period Ending OID Principal Income

6/30/01 $265 $1,799 $2,064

12/31/01 $275 $1,862 $2,137

6/30/02 $284 $1,927 $2,211

12/31/02 $294 $1,994 $2,288

Total $8,700


